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some truly famous zingers—such as 
when former Senator Breaux in 1981, 
while still a House Member, told her 
why he was voting for a particular plan 
President Reagan was putting forth. He 
said his vote could not be bought, but 
it was up for rent. 

Joan’s work as a reporter stayed true 
to the best tenets of journalism. She 
served the people of Louisiana for a 
quarter of a century by informing them 
about the personalities and policies of 
their elected representatives in Wash-
ington. 

Through her work, Joan became an 
expert on the intricacies of the Senate 
and the Supreme Court. She has taken 
this knowledge with her into her cur-
rent role as a member of the Senate 
Daily Press Gallery staff. Her Senate 
acumen on the institution and its pro-
cedure is of great value to the report-
ers roaming the gallery, cubs and vet-
erans alike, who rely on her for deep 
insight about the Chamber they cover. 

Joan, who has won reporting awards 
from the South Carolina and Louisiana 
press associations, is a longtime mem-
ber of the 112-year-old, elite Gridiron 
Club of newspaper writers. She was one 
of the first women to become a mem-
ber. Her storied career as a journalist, 
which earned her the respect of fellow 
members of the press and politicians 
alike, should be an example to all as-
piring women journalists. And for 
those lucky enough to gain a spot in 
the valued turf of the Senate Daily 
Press Gallery, I know Joan will offer 
them a helping hand. The smart one 
will take it, and draw on the knowl-
edge, experience and good heart, which 
has distinguished Joan among all who 
know her and the many more who have 
benefited from her years of believing in 
and serving the best ideals of our de-
mocracy.∑ 
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TRIBUTE TO JOEL COGEN 

∑ Mr. LIEBERMAN. Mr. President, 
those of us who hold elected office are 
accustomed to getting the recognition 
and praise that comes with a career in 
public service. However, I think all of 
us would also recognize that there are 
many equally dedicated public servants 
who work behind the scenes and are 
just as deserving of the public’s grati-
tude and recognition. I rise today to 
honor one such public servant. 

In June, Joel Cogen, the executive di-
rector and general counsel of the Con-
necticut Conference of Municipalities, 
will retire after 41 years at CCM. Mr. 
Cogen’s retirement marks the end of a 
highly distinguished career in public 
service, one in which he became a fix-
ture in Connecticut politics. 

Mr. Cogen has been with CCM since 
its inception in 1966 and has been its 
executive director since 1968. With Mr. 
Cogen at the helm, CCM, an organiza-
tion dedicated to both advocating for 
the interests of Connecticut municipal 
governments and promoting efficiency 
and responsiveness within municipal 
government, has grown in both size and 

influence to the point where it is now 
the dominant voice for Connecticut’s 
cities and towns. In addition to its ad-
vocacy work, CCM has also provided its 
member municipalities with numerous 
services, including management assist-
ance, individualized inquiry service, as-
sistance in municipal labor relations, 
technical assistance and training, pol-
icy development, research and anal-
ysis, publications, information pro-
grams, and service programs such as 
workers’ compensation. These services, 
provided under Mr. Cogen’s leadership, 
have helped to greatly increase the 
level of service the people of Con-
necticut receive from their local offi-
cials. 

In addition, Mr. Cogen also serves as 
corporate executive officer of CCM’s 
Connecticut Interlocal Risk Manage-
ment Agency. This agency allows 
CCM’s member towns to pool their re-
sources to purchase services, such as 
workers’ compensation insurance, that 
many towns might otherwise find too 
expensive. 

Before his tenure at CCM, Mr. Cogen 
held numerous other public service po-
sitions. He worked for 9 years at the 
New Haven Redevelopment Agency, 
while at the same time working as an 
assistant for then-mayor Richard C. 
Lee. Before that, he worked for the An-
sonia Redevelopment Agency, the New 
York State Mediation Board, and the 
U.S. Wage Stabilization Board. He also 
brought his skills to the U.S. Army, 
where, as an officer for 2 years, he han-
dled various management assignments. 

Given all of these accomplishments, I 
cannot help but think of Mr. Cogen’s 
retirement in bittersweet terms. While 
I am certainly happy for him and wish 
him all the best, I cannot help but 
think about what a loss it will be for 
Connecticut when he steps down. I am 
sure, however, that his dedication to 
the State will live on in all who know 
him and worked with him and that we 
will be left in good hands. 

Thank you, Joel Cogen. Connecticut 
is a better place because of you and all 
you have done.∑ 
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TRIBUTE TO JAMES BURTON 
BLAIR 

∑ Mr. PRYOR. Mr. President, today I 
honor a man who has given so much of 
himself to public service, the State of 
Arkansas and the legal community. 

In 1957, James Burton (Jim) Blair 
was admitted to practice law in Arkan-
sas. A successful attorney, he was the 
only general counsel that Tyson Foods 
had in the 20th century as the company 
grew from a regional poultry company 
to the second largest food producer in 
the Fortune 500. 

Jim Blair has shared his success with 
contributions to his lifelong hometown 
of Fayetteville, The University of Ar-
kansas, and the State that we both call 
home. He has contributed to the edu-
cation of others by establishing funds 
and chairs at the University of Arkan-
sas. He gave the largest private gift 

ever given to a public library in Arkan-
sas; the new Fayetteville Public Li-
brary is named The Blair Library in 
memory of Jim’s late wife Diane Divers 
Blair, his grandmother Bessie Motley 
Blair and his aunt Dr. Mary Grace 
Blair. A patron of the arts, Jim estab-
lished a sculpture room at the Walton 
Arts Center, donated the Anita Huff-
ington sculpture ‘‘Spring’’ to the Uni-
versity of Arkansas and also donated 
the Huffington sculpture ‘‘Earth’’ to 
the Arkansas Arts Center in Little 
Rock. 

Jim Blair also has a passion for poli-
tics and public service. He was a dele-
gate to the Democratic National Con-
ventions of 1968, 1972, and 1980. He 
served as campaign manager of Senator 
William J. Fulbright’s 1974 reelection 
campaign, was vice president of the 
Clinton for President Committee 1992 
and is listed in ‘‘Who’s Who in Amer-
ican Politics.’’ 

Jim served for 10 years on the Uni-
versity of Arkansas Board of Trustees, 
including 2 years as chairman. He also 
served for 9 years on the Arkansas 
Board of Higher Education, with 1 year 
as chairman. These days Jim continues 
his public service by serving on the 
Fayetteville Educational Foundation 
Board, the Fayetteville Public Library 
Board, the Tyson Family Foundation 
Board, the Arkansas Tennis Associa-
tion Board and the Northwest Arkan-
sas Community Foundation. 

Mr. President, I ask that my col-
leagues join me in congratulating 
James Burton (Jim) Blair on his 50th 
anniversary in the legal profession and 
many philanthropic contributions to 
Arkansas.∑ 
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TRIBUTE TO FRANK BUCKLES 

∑ Mr. ROCKEFELLER. Mr. President, 
today I honor the life of Frank Wood-
ruff Buckles, a devoted American, who 
served this country in World War I. Mr. 
Buckles, born in 1901 in Harrison Coun-
ty, MO, is still going strong today in 
West Virginia. At the age of 106, he re-
sides in Charles Town, where he man-
ages his 330-acre farm. 

Mr. Buckles was only 16 years old 
when his country entered World War I. 
After unsuccessful attempts to join the 
Marines and the Navy, Mr. Buckles 
contacted the Army. He claimed that 
birth certificates had not been issued 
in Missouri at the time of his birth and 
started his training at Fort Riley, KS, 
where many soldiers were ill with in-
fluenza. With an irrepressible desire to 
serve his country, Mr. Buckles joined 
the Army Ambulance Service and went 
overseas, first to England and France. 
Later, Mr. Buckles became an escort 
for German prisoners of war. 

Upon his return from Europe, Mr. 
Buckles held various jobs. He accepted 
a position with White Star Line Steam-
ship Company, which took him to To-
ronto, Canada. In 1921, he put his busi-
ness education to use at Bankers Trust 
Company in New York City. 
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